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REAUTHORIZATION OF THE FEDERAL
EMPLOYEES LEAVE SHARING ACT OF 1988

WEDNESDAY, MAY 19, 1993

House of Representatives,
Committee on Post Office and Civil Service,

Subcommittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:30 a.m., in room
311, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton
(chair of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Norton, Ackerman, Byrne,
and Morella.
Ms. Norton. First, may I apologize to my colleagues and to to-

day's witnesses for my tardiness. I'm very sorry. I was detained not
only by the President's talk but after his talk. I'm very sorry to

keep the—to delay the hearing.
Without further delay then. The Federal Employees Leave Shar-

ing Act of 1988, P.L. 100-566, authorized Federal agencies to es-

tablish voluntary leave bank or leave transfer programs for a 5-

year period ending October 31, 1993. The programs were designed
to provide employees financial security during an extended—during
extended personal and family medical crises. These programs are

a substitute for a short-term disability leave of the kind provided

by some private sector employees.
A medical or personal emergency is an extraordinary strain

which often requires Federal employees to take some form of ex-

tended leave. Even if the employee has accumulated paid annual
leave with the assurance of some continuing financial security,

such emergencies often are traumatic. However, when an employee
does not have enough annual leave to cover emergencies, extended
unpaid leave or other debilitating options that only add to the

emergency may be necessary. It is this "catch 22" dilemma which
the Federal Employee Leave Sharing Act can eliminate by allowing

an employee's coworkers to share their annual paid leave either by
direct transfer or by contributing to a leave bank pool.

On Friday, April 30, the subcommittee received OPM's Report to

Congress on the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act of 1988,
P.L. 100-566. According to the report, more than 23,000 employees
received donated annual leave under leave bank or leave transfer

programs in 1991 and 1992. Thus, more than 23,000 Federal em-
ployees facing dire medical or personal problems were significantly

aided by the programs. Furthermore, the programs cost the Gov-
ernment nothing. Instead, they actually saved the Government a
significant amount of money.

(l)



OPM recommends that the leave sharing program should be

made permanent and that each agency be allowed to choose a vol-

untary leave transfer program, leave bank program, or a combina-

tion of both. OPM also suggests that minor technical changes in

the law—also suggest three minor technical changes in the law will

improve the programs operations.

I want to welcome Mr. Gaines B. King, Director of the Office of

Personnel Management, to discuss the OPM report, recommenda-
tions, and suggested changes. The subcommittee is also pleased to

welcome Mr. Timothy P. Bowling, Associate Director, Federal

Human Resources Management Issues, General Accounting Office,

to present GAO's views on the authorization of the leave sharing

act, and Ms. Julia Clark, counsel for Federal Labor Relations Leg-

islation, the International Federation of Professional and Technical

Engineers.
At this time, I want to recognize the ranking minority member

of the subcommittee, Congresswoman Connie Morella. She has in-

troduced H.R. 2052, a bill to reauthorize the act, including trans-

fers of sick leave as well as annual leave. Her bill raises important

issues that I hope today's witnesses will address, and I want to rec-

ognize the Ranking Member at this time.

Mrs. Morella. Thank you very much, Madam Chair. I appre-

ciate the opportunity to make a few opening comments.

I also want to welcome the Hon. James B. King, Director of the

Office of Personnel Management here today. Anybody who's got

roots in Massachusetts and in the Boston area has got to be okay.

As a matter of a fact, he even looked up where I was born and

reared, and we have much in common. But we do want to welcome

you and tell you that we really do look forward to working with you

on the many issues that come before the Committee on Post Office

and Civil Service. And I'm pleased to note that you wholeheartedly

support the leave sharing program.
I too have long supported leave sharing and join my colleagues,

the gentleman from Virginia, Frank Wolf, and the gentleman from

New York, Mr. Ackerman, in this endeavor when the legislation

was enacted. At that time, I had requested the sick leave be in-

cluded in the leave that can be donated for leave sharing. And the

Office of Personnel Management indicated that donating sick leave

would be very expensive to the Government. I then contacted my
county government, Montgomery County, MD, and I was informed

that both annual and sick leave were most welcomed donations to

the Montgomery County leave bank for its employees and that one

type of leave was not more or less costly than the other. Further-

more, the benefits that leave sharing provided far outweighed any

expenditure that the program may incur.

And for that reason, as our Chair mentioned, I began work on

introducing a bill to permit transfers of sick leave in addition to an-

nual leave in the leave transfer and leave bank programs. And that

bill, H.R. 2052, because it was initiated prior to my receipt of the

Office of Personnel Management's Report to Congress on the Fed-

eral Employees Leave Sharing Act of 1988, extends the provisions

of the leave transfer program for an additional 5 years. Madam
Chair, I would be certainly most willing to amend the legislation

to make the program permanent.



I'm an advocate of family-friendly policies in the work-place and
the leave sharing program is a very good start.

I've always felt the Federal Government should be in the lead on
this issue. I endorse the suggestions from the OPM and the GAO
in regard to technical changes. I also heartily endorse the concept
of sharing leave among spouses, intra- or inter-agency. It's usually
the female employee who shoulders the burden of child or depend-
ent care. This leaves the spouse with more leave and the inability

of the family to share time together. So, it appears as though there
could be some savings to the Government where leave is donated
by the higher paid employee to the lower paid employee. Very often

the higher paid one is the male.
The statistics which have been cited in the witnesses testimony

demonstrate how important the leave sharing program is to Fed-
eral employees and their families. And I hope that extension of this

program will be implemented quickly so there may be no lapse on
the provisions.

And I thank you, Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mrs. Morella.
I'd like to recognize Mr. Ackerman at this time.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much, Madam Chair, and thank
you for your extraordinary leadership in bringing this matter up in

so timely a fashion.

Over 5 years ago, I had introduced the legislation to authorize
the transfer of annual leave to Federal employees who had ex-

hausted their own sick leave and annual leave, and who faced a
prolonged personal medical emergency. At that time, the sub-
committee heard from Federal workers who expressed their desire

to comfort a child experiencing excruciating pain and exceptional
fear during chemotherapy, and other Federal workers who yearned
to provide a long, life-extending embrace to a spouse suffering from
a debilitating and often fatal disease. We heard from loyal civil

servants who required time to recover from an acute illness, but
whose leave had already been used up.

We sought to address these real and critical needs of our Federal
employees without cost to the Government or to our taxpayers. As
a result of this subcommittee's and the previous administration's
strong commitment to address the need to make the Federal Gov-
ernment more compassionate in its treatment to Federal employees
struggling with personal tragedies, and as a result of extensive
hearings on the Government's policy regarding leave, legislation

which provided a 5-year experimental leave transfer program and
three experiment leave banks were signed into law.

Now the 5 years are almost up. All indications are that the pro-

gram exceeded expectations and addressed the needs of Federal
workers and the Government. Today as you point out, Madam
Chair, we're going to hear from those evaluating the program and
those who benefitted from it. I, too, urge the subcommittee to ex-
tend permanently the leave sharing program so that humanity and
compassion reign supreme. And furthermore, I also beseech private
sector employers to consider integrating such a program into their
own benefits package.

I want to commend you. Madam Chair, and Mrs. Morella, as we
work under your leadership to improve the concept and to make it



permanent. In addition to that, I'd like to extend as well my per-
sonal greeting and welcome, and congratulations to Dr. King.
Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Ackerman. This must

be a particularly gratifying experience for you as a Member to have
introduced legislation of this kind and then 5 years later to hear

—

read a report about its enormous success.

Doctor King, we're pleased to welcome you and we'd be pleased
to hear your testimony at this time.

STATEMENT OF JAMES B. KING, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT

Mr. King. Madam Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
I appreciate the opportunity to appear today to discuss the Federal
Government's leave sharing program. I find it especially gratifying

to be able to discuss with you a program that enjoys such strong
support from both Federal workers and managers, and from the
agencies that employ them.
The program accomplishes something very important. At little or

no real cost to the Government, it enables Federal agencies to re-

tain many productive employees who would otherwise have to be
replaced at substantial cost. The fact that leave donors tend to

have higher salaries than leave recipients indicates that leave
sharing may be both moral and profitable, which, as my mother
once said, is not a frequent opportunity. We should jump at it. We
cannot estimate the amount of any savings because we do not know
how much donated annual leave would otherwise have been used
or forfeited by leave donors. In any event, it is clear that the leave
sharing program exemplifies the kind of flexible approach to real

problems and a clear commitment to employees' well-being that
must be fostered in the Federal workplace if employees are to be
recognized for what they are, or can be—productive and more ac-

countable to the public, our customer. For these reasons and more,
we are hopeful that the Congress will make this program perma-
nent.
As you all know, the leave sharing program has two parts. The

voluntary leave transfer program and the leave bank program.
Both programs were established by Congress in 1988 as part of the
5-year experiment to test the feasibility and desirability of leave
sharing in the Federal Government. The experiment will end on
October 31, 1993 unless the Congress acts to extend it or, better

yet, make the program a permanent part of our benefits program.
Under the voluntary leave transfer program, employees who are

experiencing a personal or family medical emergency may receive

donated annual leave from coworkers. Donors, as a rule, know the
identity of the recipient and the recipient's reason for needing
leave. An employee may not use donated leave unless it is antici-

pated they will exhaust all paid leave and use at least 80 hours'
leave without pay. It is my sincere hope that we will reduce this

amount of penalty to our work force to a more reasonable figure.

Under the leave bank program, the employees who have contrib-

uted some of their annual leave to their agency leave bank may
later draw annual leave from the bank if the employee or the fam-
ily member experiences a medical emergency. Some employees pre-

fer the relative privacy that leave recipients enjoy under the leave



bank program. In addition, recipients are often able to access do-

nated leave more quickly in a leave bank than in a leave transfer

program. At the same time, leave banks tend to be more complex

to administer than leave transfer programs. For example, a leave

bank board must approve each application for leave and set limits

on the amount of leave available for use by the members of the

leave bank. Like the leave transfer program, the leave bank pro-

gram requires employees to have exhausted all available paid leave

and to anticipate using at least 80 hours of unpaid leave before

using donated leave.

There is no reason that a credit union model could not be used
at this time in these programs, including at least an annual audit.

Basically, as you know, credit unions are generally designed to re-

spond to the needs of the group at that locality. And I believe that

that's what we're going to need for flexibility in working with our
employees, that type of approach and attitude rather than looking

for a universal system administered rigidly by rules and other

kinds of things. I believe we should lay it out as a performance-

based sort of program and leave the flexibility and the manage-
ment at the local level. And therefore, we could work either the

leave transfer or leave bank model, I believe.

The existing programs have served more than 23,000 needy em-
ployees in 1991 and 1992 as the Chair has pointed out. Although
not all employees receive enough leave to cover their entire absence

from work, leave sharing helped to maintain all or substantial in-

come through a period of temporary disability or family medical

crisis, making a very difficult and stressful time more tolerable. It

is the barn raising approach to a personal need and for community
help and support. We think that's in a great American tradition.

The need for leave sharing arises in part because the Federal

Government does not recognize the need for short-term disability

benefits for its work force. This means that sick leave becomes the

main source of income protection for employees who are tempo-

rarily unable to work, through no fault of their own, because of a

medical condition. The more recently an individual has joined the

Federal work force, the less likely they are to have accumulated
enough leave to cover an absence due to a serious illness or injury.

For many of these employees, the leave sharing program can fill a

vital need in very human terms. Your coworkers stand with you at

what is all too often a terrible time. This gift is more than just time

for so many.
Agency administrators like the leave sharing program largely be-

cause it enables them to retain valuable employees through a per-

sonal or family emergency. Agencies have reported that this benefit

far outweighs any hardship caused by employees' absences. In

many cases, the employees who are leave recipients under the

leave sharing program are able to work intermittently while par-

ticipating in the program. Several agencies have experienced a de-

cline in the number of employee requests for leave without pay and
advanced leave as a result of leave sharing.

OPM recently submitted to Congress the second of two required

reports on this program. In the report, we strongly recommend
leave sharing be made permanent with a few minor changes that

would improve the operation of a program. These recommended
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changes are discussed in more detail in our report and in my writ-

ten statement.
I think I could conclude on that tone, Madam Chair. And if I

could answer any questions you or the committee might have, I

would certainly like to be responsive.

[The prepared statement of Mr. King follows:]

Prepared Statement of James B. King, Director, Office of Personnel
Management

Madam Chair and Members of the subcommittee: I appreciate the opportunity to

appear today to discuss the Federal Government's leave-sharing program. I find it

especially gratifying to be able to discuss with you a program that enjoys such
strong support both from Federal workers and from the agencies that employ them.
This program accomplishes something very important, at little or no cost to the

Government; it enables Federal agencies to retain employees who would otherwise
have to be replaced at a substantial cost. The fact that leave donors tend to have
higher salaries than leave recipients indicates that leave sharing may actually re-

sult in savings to the Government. We cannot estimate the amount of any savings

because we do not know how much donated annual leave would otherwise have been
forfeited by leave donors. In any event, it is clear that the leave-sharing program
exemplifies the kind of flexible approach to problems and commitment to employees'

well-being that must be fostered in the Federal workplace if employees are to be
motivated to become more productive and more accountable to the taxpaying public.

For these reasons, we are hopeful that the Congress will make this program perma-
nent.
As you know, the leave-sharing program has two parts: the voluntary leave trans-

fer program and the leave bank program. Both programs were established by Con-
gress in 1988 as part of a 5-year experiment to test the feasibility and desirability

of leave sharing in the Federal Government. The experiment will end on October

31, 1993, unless Congress extends it or makes the program permanent.
Under the voluntary leave transfer program, employees who experience a personal

or family medical emergency may receive donated annual leave from coworkers. Do-
nors generally know the identify of the recipient and the recipient's reasons for

needing leave. An employee may not use donated leave unless it is anticipated that

he or she will exhaust all paid leave and use at least 80 hours of leave without pay.

Under the leave bank program, employees who have contributed some of their an-

nual leave to their agency leave bank may later draw annual leave from the bank
if the employee or a family member experiences a medical emergency. Some employ-
ees prefer the relative anonymity that leave recipients enjoy under the leave bank
program. In addition, recipients are often able to access donated leave more quickly

in a leave bank than in a leave transfer program. At the same time, leave banks
tend to be more complex to administer than leave transfer programs. For example,
a leave bank board must approve each application for leave and set limits on the

amount of leave available for use by members of the leave bank. Like the leave

transfer program, the leave bank program requires employees to have exhausted all

available paid leave and anticipate at least 80 hours of unpaid leave before using
donated leave.

These programs served more than 23,000 employees in 1991 and 1992. Although
not all employees received enough leave to cover their entire absence from work,
leave sharing helped to maintain some or all income through a period of temporary
disability or family medical crisis.

The need for leave sharing arises, in part, because the Federal Government does

not provide short-term disability benefits for its work force. This means that sick

leave becomes the main source of income protection for employees who are tempo-
rarily unable to work because of a medical condition. The more recently an individ-

ual has joined the Federal work force, the less likely he or she is to have accumu-
lated enough leave to cover an absence due to a serious illness or injury. For many
of these employees, the leave-sharing program can fill a vital need.

Agencies like the leave-sharing program largely because it enables them to retain

valuable employees throughout a personal or family emergency. Agencies have re-

ported that this benefit far outweighs any hardship caused by employees' absences.

In many cases, employees who were leave recipients under the leave-sharing pro-

gram were able to work intermittently while participating in the program. Several

agencies have experienced a decline in the number of employee requests for leave

without pay and advanced leave as a result of leave sharing.



OPM recently submitted to Congress the second of two required reports on this

program In the report, we strongly recommend that leave sharing be made perma-

nent with a few minor changes that would improve the operation of the program.

We believe that each Federal agency is in the best position to assess which of the

two leave-sharing approaches—or a combination of the two—best meets the needs

of its employees. Therefore, we recommend that agencies be allowed to choose a vol-

untary leave transfer program, a leave bank program, or a combination of both pro-

grams Currently, agencies may not operate simultaneously a leave transfer pro-

gram and a leave bank program covering the same employees. Allowing them to do

so would enable agencies to offer the advantages of a leave bank—such as greater

privacy for leave recipients—while ensuring that employees who choose not to par-

ticipate in the bank would still be protected by the leave transfer program in the

event of a medical emergency. There are three additional changes we are rec-

ommending. The first one concerns the requirement in current law that, for each

leave recipient, sick and annual leave the employee earns while using transferred

leave must be set aside in separate accounts for use after the medical emergency

has ended. A maximum of 40 hours of sick leave and 40 hours of annual leave is

set aside for this purpose. This requirement is intended to create a "leave cushion

for leave recipients when they return to work. However, agencies find this require-

ment hard to understand and administer. Moreover, they believe that the leave that

is set aside would be more useful to leave recipients during their medical emer-

gencies, particularly in cases where the employee does not receive enough donated

leave before the medical emergency ends. Therefore, we are recommending that this

requirement be eliminated.

We also recommend eliminating the provision in current law that bars an em-

ployee of an agency with a leave bank program from participating in the leave

transfer programs of other agencies. The reason for this provision was the belief

that the leave transfer and leave bank programs should be run separately so that

each of them could be evaluated on its own merits. Since the period for testing these

two concepts is over, continuing this restriction no longer serves any purpose. Many
agencies have objected to this provision and reported that they regret having to turn

away donated leave because of it. In some cases, this limitation has prevented an

employee of a leave bank agency from donating leave to his or her spouse, who was

employed in another agency covered by the leave transfer program.

Currently, in order to be approved as a leave recipient under the leave-sharing

program, an employee must show that he or she needs to use at least 80 hours of

unpaid leave because no paid leave is available. Any advanced leave the employee

has received is included in determining whether or not any paid leave is available

We recommend eliminating the advanced leave provision. Employees facing medical

emergencies who have exhausted all of their leave often are burdened financially

with medical bills, mortgage or rent payments, and other substantial expenses. Em-

ployees in this situation may have no other choice but to request advanced leave.

This inequity could be remedied by amending the definition of "medical emergency"

to exclude advanced leave from consideration in determining whether paid leave is

available to the employee.
These minor adjustments are consistent with the intent of the leave-sharing pro-

gram. The adjustments can be made easily and will enable the leave-sharing pro-

gram to function more efficiently and equitably.

Thank you for inviting me here today. I will be happy to respond to any questions

you may have.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Dr. King.

Let me begin by asking you about the administrative procedures

involved in operating a leave bank program. Are they cumbersome?

How simple are they? How simple or burdensome are they? Would
you explain the problems several agencies cited with regard to the

procedures involved?

Mr. King. The report, I believe, addresses several of the issues

you raise. I think that what we've seen here—what I saw come

over my desk over the short period I've been there—is that the

more flexible some of these programs are, the more difficult it

seems for some of the agencies to administer. They would like to

have us lay out a set of rules and regulations that they could put

into a little box and they draw great comfort from that.
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What I'd like to do is maintain the flexibility and accountability

at the agency level and in the larger agencies at a sublevel. That's

why I suggested a model that might look like a credit union,

Madam Chair, because you might have large sections of workers
who, if they're my age, will probably be facing one or another type

of medical emergency or crisis. The sort of response that you might
have from them as a deciding body would be very different from,

say, a group of much younger people where maternity issues might
well be the issue before you. So there's no reason that you have to

get into whatever the disease of the month is, you could administer

this in a responsive, human fashion, meeting the needs of our em-
ployees in the workplace.

This would require flexibility and planning by that local unit and
I'm merely suggesting, Madam Chair, that for some of the units,

that's a very unfamiliar process and somewhat intimidating. I be-

lieve it could be done if we really asked for it.

Ms. NORTON. I note in your testimony you say you want to have
responsibility closer to where people in fact are working. I applaud

that. People take responsibility. They use it and are accountable.

But it's interesting also to hear that people are asking for rules and
regulations. We'd like not to see the program become involved in

excessive bureaucracy; to become, like so many of our programs,

well-intended but then a cause of frustration to those who use

them.
In the report to Congress, OPM indicates a willingness to expand

the definition of medical emergency to include maternity leave, and
I'm pleased at that. But no recommendation for changing this is in

the reauthorization bill. Is this something that you desire the sub-

committee to codify in the reauthorization bill?

Mr. King. I believe it was the feeling that the subcommittee was
extraordinarily knowledgeable about these issues and that they

might well want to act on that.

Ms. NORTON. May I ask you whether you—I understand the

problem you have on data. I wonder if OPM has any statistics on

how much annual leave was forfeited by employees annually before

the introduction of the leave-sharing program versus the amount
forfeited after its introduction? I know that you say higher paid

employees are donating to lower paid employees and that saves the

Government money and I'm very glad to hear that. Are there sta-

tistics of a kind?
Mr. KING. There are some. Could I get back to the Chair with

those figures?

Ms. NORTON. I'd appreciate your providing this committee with

those figures.

Mr. King. Thank you, Madam Chair.

[The information referred to follows:]

Attachment 1 shows annual leave forfeiture data for leave years 1983 through

1992. The data show considerable variation from year to year in the amount of for-

feited annual leave. These variations probably are attributable primarily to end-of-

year workload (e.g., Desert Shield/Desert storm at the end of leave year 1990), rath-

er than to the donation of annual leave under the leave-sharing program.
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LEAVE USAGE 1983-92

[All agencies except Postal Service]

Year Total workyears
Annual law usage in Annual leave days

Sick ,eave used in days s,ck leave balance in days '

1992 (i) (') 751,498 (') 116,050,308

1991 2,200,030 40,493,023 802,749 17,147,007 113,924,155

1990 2,288,090 41,484,572 933,969 17,090,812 110,859,566

1989 2 220186 43,182,068 778,265 17,936,772 116,786,176

1988 2^210,654 41,605,632 965,087 17,352,487 115,634,382

1987 2,200,954 39,952,204 974.507 16,624,447 114,685,596

1986 2,210,622 40,064,927 847,792 17,554,898 115,853,341

1985 2,211,014 40,115,188 908,014 17,827,144 118,118,566

1984 2,195,679 38,959,912 816,226 17,268,062 122.761,112

1983 2,185,713 38,421,168 840,960 17,119,643 114,105,540

• 1992 data is not yet published.

2 Sick Leave Balance is as of the end of the leave year.

SOURCE: "Federal Civilian Workforce Statistics. Work Years and Personnel Costs," OPM/PSOG/OWI, (Reports 1983 through 1991 inclusive).

Ms. Norton. I'd like to ask you about donating leave back or

redonation. In the current leave transfer program, the leave recipi-

ent cannot donate back unused leave to the donor. What—I wonder
why redonation is not possible and what OPM's position might be

on donating it back to the donor?
Mr. King. I don't understand the question, Madam Chair. I'm

sorry.

Ms. Norton. Well, as I understand it, the leave recipient cannot
donate the leave received but unused to the donor from whom the

leave was received. I wonder whether OPM has any position on
making such donation back possible?

Mr. King. I'm not aware of it, Madam Chair, but I can check and
provide that information for the record.

Ms. Norton. I wish you would get that information to us.

Mr. King. Thank you.
[The information referred to appears on page 13.]

Ms. NORTON. You do state in the report that there were occasions

on which recipients actually did not receive enough donated leave

to cover their emergencies?
Mr. King. That's correct.

Ms. Norton. I don't know if this—I wonder how often this oc-

curred and how the current program addresses such shortfall prob-

lems?
Mr. King. That is why, Madam Chair, I suggested a credit union

approach. Because if we view it in a broad context, it gives you an
opportunity to exchange, so that you view it as currency. And you
can exchange with other kinds of units.

I believe there are other opportunities that will present them-
selves if we have the correct and flexible structures in place in the

agencies. Part of this early experiment was that it's like going—I'm

not a financier but bear with me—it's like starting a bank. It's get-

ting the initial payments in so that you can really do the sort of

job you'd like to do as a financial institution and make your loans.

I think what some of them ran short of, in the currency of this

realm, was leave time. So I believe that in a
Ms. Norton. Say that again? Say that again?
Mr. King. They didn't have that much accumulated leave in their

bank.
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Ms. Norton. I see.

Mr. King. So they weren't able to give it out because it wasn't

there. I believe that under the proper mechanisms for manage-
ment, that can be managed.
Ms. Norton. One way might—might be, for example, to lift the

prohibition against inter-agency transfers perhaps.

Mr. King. It might be a number of things. As I suggest, Madam
Chair, because really what we'd like to do is to set up the organiza-

tional apparatus and then we'll make a number of discoveries very,

very quickly and I would like to think we would come back. I don't

see this as an end product. I see this as a beginning of a process.

Ms. Norton. Well, again, there is a recommendation for lifting

the prohibition against inter-agency transfers

Mr. King. That's correct. That can be done but it's a question of

what the structure is at the agency level and how that is worked
out, how that can be done. That hasn't been processed to the best

of my knowledge. Can it be done? I believe it can be. We can trans-

fer all kinds of other data under the present systems, Madam
Chair. There is no reason why that couldn't be done.

Ms. Norton. And of course, another way of doing it might be to

expand leave donation to include sick leave or forfeited annual

leave, might it not?
Mr. King. Well, I think on the sick leave—what we were looking

for was a cost neutral item. On the sick leave I believe it was
viewed that that wasn't cost neutral and that's the reason that was
not addressed.
With the annual leave, that is a real cash benefit to the individ-

ual involved and that resource is managed differently than sick

leave which is viewed in another context.

Ms. Norton. At this point I'd like to ask, especially since I've

raised the question of sick leave, I'd like to hear questions from my
colleague, the ranking member.

Mrs. Morella. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair and thank

you, Director King.
And it is, as I mentioned in my opening statement, Montgomery

County, MD does utilize those kinds of leaves and finds that it is

very cost effective, both the annual and sick leave. So I hope that

maybe we can get together in some way and look at how you for-

mulate cost estimates in terms of the return. And if that could be

done, you might well say that sick leave should be included.

I'm curious about, is it possible that any leave lost, for example
SES or excess GS leave, can be donated to their leave program?
Mr. KING. Anything is possible once the structure is there. And

then it is really a matter of policy, of how you'd like to manage that

so that when we build the institutions, the people who are building

them understand that they have to build flexibility into them so

that they can be responsive to a number of kinds of the entries that

may come into the system. That could be designed and I would like

to see it designed with that in mind.
Mrs. Morella. For instance, a success story, the State of Mary-

land, does put unused personal leave into a leave bank which

would be very helpful.

Also, in your testimony you indicate that you recommend that

agencies be allowed to chose a voluntary leave transfer program,
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leave bank program, or combination of both, and that currently

agencies may not operate them simultaneously. A leave transfer

program and a leave bank program having the same employees
now may not, because they decide they don't want to or are not al-

lowed to, cannot?
Mr. King. I think in the original experiment, they're looking at

the two separately and seeing how they operated. I believe if you
move toward making things permanent, you can put as many en-

cumbrances as you wish on that unit, however it's designed. I think

the maximum flexibility is the way to go and let folks decide how
they'd like to manage it at their unit level.

One thing I think you do want to ensure is that there's enough
leave time coming in so that it's viable. I also believe, and that's

why I talked about the credit union model, that right now as you
know, the advantage of the leave bank is that the procedure of

meeting with the leave bank board to approve the leave request

protects the individual's privacy. And we on the board are making
a judgment on the merits of your particular situation. It's based on
need, not necessarily on whether I like you or agree with you. So
that we provide privacy, which I think is a good thing.

What I'm suggesting, though, in this process is that they could

—

the credit union or whatever we want to call the management
unit—can preapprove certain kinds of things so that there will not

be delay. Remember I mentioned that it took time and that was
one of the trade-offs? That could be designed so that you could

walk in the same as you walk into your credit union and make a
withdrawal within seconds. Because you can have pre-approval set

up within the framework of your board of directors and the by-laws

that govern you.
Now, if you were going in to get a home mortgage as opposed to

a $300 note, that would be different. But I can meet your imme-
diate need for several days and then you can go through the more
elaborate process where your personal needs are being met and our
bureaucratic and managerial needs are being managed. I don't

think we should victimize you on every word there because of our
processes.

Mrs. MORELLA. I appreciate very much your compassionate un-
derstanding of individual needs and the desire for flexibility and a
successful program. But at—but the present moment then, do I un-
derstand correctly, that agencies cannot, are not allowed to oper-

ate?

Mr. King. That's correct. I'm sorry.

Mrs. Morella. So that it's not up to them. That they cannot do
it now?
Mr. King. They get to choose but then I'm saying I would like

to give them maximum flexibility when the time comes, should the

program become permanent, as I pray it will.

Mrs. Morella. Thank you. Thank you. We look forward to con-

tinuing to work with you, Director King.
Mr. King. Thank you.
Mrs. MORELLA. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Ms. NORTON. I liked your evaluation of leave without pay re-

quirement. You say in your testimony you think it should be re-

duced. First indicate the—what purpose you think taking any leave
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without pay serves then would you say what amount of leave with-

out pay you think, if any, should be made?
Mr. King. I know the report says one thing and I'm going to say

something a little different. The longer I looked at it, there was,

I think, a very compelling argument made that there should be
something built in so this was not dealt with by anybody at any
moment as something frivolous, and that's agreed.

I would like to minimize the impact on the individual. I would
think 20 hours or thereabouts would be more than enough to im-

press upon him the seriousness of the action being taken and on
the other hand not be truly a crushing burden on the individual

himself or his family.

So it's—I'm using an arbitrary number, Madam Chair, but I

would just like to have some kind of a bright line and a gap where
we impress upon everyone the seriousness of the users and on the

other hand that there's an expression of help and concern.

Ms. Norton. Why do you think a leave bank of the kind that re-

quires you to say what you want to use the leave for is necessary

as opposed to one which would be—which would not in fact ask for

employee's problems?
Mr. KING. As you know, Madam Chair, as virtually everyone

must do who has a charity demand where they're going to the pub-

lic, that we talked about what our program delivers and who we
deliver it to. We see it on television with our Combined Federal

Campaign fundraising, that somehow what you're giving is related

directly to someone whom you know—or someone whom you could

identify with—whether it's a child going to summer camp or some-
one being physically rehabilitated, what have you, Madam Chair.

So that there's that feeling of participation at a really personal

level. And many times, that generosity is beyond what might nor-

mally be there, as opposed to depositing it, if you will, for whoever
has a problem at that moment. And that's more remote to the

giver, so that initially that would be a very effective way to raise

the capital, and the capital in this case would be days off. And put

them into—give them to a peer to use.

Ms. Norton. I know that OPM recommends excluding advanced
leave from consideration in determining whether paid leave is

available to an employee, and therefore whether an employee is eli-

gible for leave donations. I'd like to know, given the existence of

the leave programs, why employees might—might desire advanced
leave at all?

Mr. King. Advanced leave at all?

Ms. Norton. Yes.
Mr. KING. Many times they have no options so that if they want-

ed time off and they need their paycheck paid, they have to request

advanced leave.

Ms. Norton. You mean that they did not have leave by the leave

transfer option?
Mr. King. Right, they had nothing, if you would, in their account.

That is especially true for a worker who has had several bouts with

either injury or illness and has exhausted leave benefits.

Ms. Norton. I see.

Mr. King. But it's really a half measure compared to this legisla-

tion, Madam Chair. It was really an expression by the agency and
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the folks in it that they cared about you, they wanted to keep you,

and were trying to respond to that by granting advanced leave. On
the other hand, it did mortgage that employee's future because

then they would get in a downward spiral and many times couldn't

pull out of it.

Ms. Norton. Let me ask another question about unused leave.

In the experience under the act thus far, what happened to unused
donations? Were they forfeited? Did they revert to donors? How
does that operate?
Mr. King. As I understand—and I'll get back with more detail

for you, Madam Chair—I believe that it's as if you put your leave

in the bank—it was frozen there. And it's removed from you per-

sonally and therefore it's just on deposit, on demand in general

terms. I'm putting it in simple terms. I will get back to you with

greater detail on that.

[The information referred to follows:]

By law, when a recipient's medical emergency ends, any unused annual leave is

returned on a pro rata basis to the donors (leave transfer program) or returned to

the leave bank (leave bank program). (See 5 U.S.C. 6336(a) for the leave transfer

program and 5 U.S.C. 6369 for the leave bank program.) Also, under the voluntary

leave transfer program, a leave donor may redesignate any unused annual leave to

another leave recipient. (See 5 U.S.C. 6336(b)(3).)

Ms. Norton. Let me ask you about GAO's recommendation to

expand the program to allow transfers of annual leave between
family members in the federal work force under any cir-

cumstance—or, any circumstance.

Mr. King. They have said that they would like to see that?

Ms. Norton. Yes.
Mr. King. I haven't had an opportunity really to review that,

Madam Chair. But I will and I will get back to the committee.

[The information referred to follows:]

Under the voluntary leave transfer program, current regulations require the ac-

ceptance of interagency donations of annual leave from family members of leave re-

cipients. (See 5 CFR 630.906(f)(1).) Also, in cases involving medical emergencies, the

leave sharing program already permits agencies to waive limitations on the amount
of annual leave that may be donated. OPM's report to Congress notes that this

waiver is most frequently used to permit larger than usual donations between fam-

ily members.
GAO's proposal to allow leave sharing among family members for any reason

would significantly expand the leave sharing program beyond its original purpose

and may be perceived as unfair to those employees who do not have family members
employed by the Federal Government. In addition, such a proposal may be perceived

as intrusive, since agencies may be expected to request reasonable proof of family

relationship as a safeguard against abuse and inequitable treatment. Finally, in-

creasing the number of leave transfers under this proposal would add to the admin-
istrative complexity and cost of the program, especially in situations involving em-
ployees of more than one Federal agency.

Ms. Norton. And that's important as we reauthorize the bill.

Mr. King. Yes, Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. It makes a lot of sense. I'd like a comment on—in-

deed, I'd like a comment on GAO's recommendations that may

—

that you may not have commented on up to this point.

Let me ask another question about sick leave. A very small num-
ber of employees apparently utilize leave donations. And thus, I'm

puzzled as to why the addition of sick leave as a possible donation
would be—is seen as costly.

77-255 0-94-2
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Mr. King. I'm not the budget master here, Madam Chair, but the

sick leave is viewed as a benefit that could be accumulating. But

as you know, it is not viewed as cost neutral. I've been informed

that the only option from leave sharing that was cost neutral, even

cost beneficial, was the present program that we're talking about

now and which I've addressed.

Ms. NORTON. I wonder if this is a scoring battle or a real battle.

And I like the analysis of

Mr. KING. I'll be glad to provide additional information on why
the inclusion of sick leave in the leave sharing program would be

costly.

[The information referred to follows:]

The cost of allowing employees to donate sick leave under this program is a con-

sequence of the fact that many employees do not use a significant portion of the sick

leave they have available. Moreover, while employees receive payment for unused

annual leave upon separation from Federal employment, they do not receive pay-

ment for unused sick leave. Thus, the use of sick leave that otherwise might not

have been used at all (by employees who otherwise would have gone without pay)

results in a significant net cost to the Government. This is true even if the average

salary of employees using sick leave instead of leave without pay is lower than that

of leave donors. (At the end of the 1992 leave year, Federal employees had approxi-

mately 928 million hours of sick leave in their accounts.)

Each employee accrues 104 hours of sick leave per year, but an average of only

65.4 hours of sick leave is actually used by the average employee each year. If all

of the remaining 38.6 hours were donated and used each year by employees who
otherwise would have gone without pay, the total added cost to the Government

would be approximately $1.3 billion per year (if used by employees at the current

average salary of $36,605 per year). While it may be unrealistic to assume that all

employees would give away all their unused sick leave, employees separating from

Federal service would probably do so, and employees retiring under FERS would

probably do so since they receive no additional creditable service for retirement for

unused sick leave. (CSRS employees do.) Moreover, employees with long service gen-

erally have such high sick leave balances that donating even considerable amounts

of sick leave may not represent a great sacrifice. Even if a limitation were to be

placed on the amount of sick leave that can be donated in a given year by a given

employee, the fact remains that any use of sick leave by employees who otherwise

would have gone without pay results in a net cost to the Government.

Further, since employees generally have much higher sick leave balances than an-

nual leave balances, it is likely that a large proportion of the annual leave currently

donated would be replaced by sick leave donations. This assumption is confirmed

by the results of the FY 1987 pilot leave transfer program, which indicated that

when leave donors were given the choice of donating annual or sick leave, the ma-

jority of donors chose to donate sick leave. In one case, a leave recipient received

over 32,200 hours of donated sick leave, which accounted for 86 percent of total do-

nations. The use of sick leave under a leave sharing program could potentially re-

sult in providing years of income replacement at the recipient's full pay rate—

a

practice virtually unheard of in the non-Federal sector.

Ms. NORTON [continuing]. The whole panel so that we can sort

out this cost issue and see whether we're dealing with characteriza-

tion or with—I'm dealing in another context with scoring and find

that we—it's talking about the same money. It's just what we're

calling it. And let's see what we can do on that one.

I'd like to thank you, Dr. King, for very helpful testimony. We
may well be interested in adding provisions to this bill. And our

staff will want to work closely with yours. This legislation has

worked so well. I no longer consider it a matter of risk but a matter

of good sense. Seldom do we have a program that we can say saves

the government money. As you say, when you got on, hold on to

it and run with it. And so we're very interested in this and we very

much appreciate your testimony.



15

Mr. King. Thank you, Madam Chair. And I'd also like to thank
you for the opportunity to appear today and I look forward to work-
ing with you in the future.

Ms. Norton. Thank you so much, Dr. King. May I call next Tim-
othy P. Bowling, Associate Director, Federal Human Resource
Management Issues, General Government Division of the GAO.

STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY P. BOWLING, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR,
FEDERAL HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT ISSUES, GEN-
ERAL GOVERNMENT DIVISION, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OF-
FICE; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT SHELTON
Ms. NORTON. Always glad to hear from the GAO, Mr. Bowling.

You may begin.

Mr. Bowling. Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to first intro-

duce my colleague, Mr. Robert Shelton, who is accompanying me
today. With your permission, I'd like to present a somewhat short-

ened version of my statement and submit the full text for the
record.

I am pleased to appear here today to present GAO's views on the
reauthorization of the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act of

1988.
While we have not reviewed the leave-sharing program on a gov-

ernment-wide basis, we have obtained some information on its op-

eration from three sources. First, we have reviewed the recent eval-

uation report issued by the Office of Personnel Management which
summarizes information obtained from 71 agencies that partici-

pated in the leave-sharing program. Second, we have our own first-

hand experience on the benefits and costs of implementing a vol-

untary leave-sharing program at GAO. And third, we have the re-

sults of a Federal employee attitude survey we published in 1992
that shows how Federal workers view various aspects of Federal
employment, including the opportunity to share leave.

Our analysis of these sources of information indicates that the
leave-sharing program has received widespread support and accept-

ance. Moreover, the OPM report and our own experience suggests
that the administrative costs of the leave-sharing program are not

great. Based on these sources of information, we believe the pro-

gram warrants being made permanent.
In its April 30th report on the 5-year leave-sharing experiment,

OPM concluded that the program had operated successfully and
that agencies and employees alike favored its continuance. OPM
concluded that both the leave transfer and leave bank approaches
to leave sharing were viable and recommended that agencies be
permitted to choose either approach, or a combination of both in

the future.

Information cited in the OPM report indicates that the leave-

sharing program is serving employee needs. For the 65 agencies
using the leave transfer approach during fiscal years 1991 and
1992, more than 21,000 employees received donations of over 3.5

million hours of annual leave. Similarly, five of the six agencies
that operated leave banks reported that they were well received

and supported by their employees. About 2,000 employees received

almost 500,000 hours of leave from the five agencies' leave banks
during the 2-year period.
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The leave-sharing program has been well supported at GAO as
well. Out of a work force of just over 5,000, 65 GAO employees ap-

plied to be leave recipients in our leave-transfer program during
the fiscal years 1991 and 1992. All applications were approved. In

55 of the cases, the medical emergencies involved the employees
themselves while in 10 cases family members were facing medical
emergencies. In total, about one-third of our staff donated over

20,000 hours of leave to their colleagues who needed help.

We estimate that GAO spent about $25,000 a year to administer
and monitor leave transfers under the program. In our view, this

is a good investment in light of the advantages we and our employ-
ees receive from the program. As an employer, we would like to see

the program continue.
Finally, the popularity of leave sharing is supported by our em-

ployee attitude survey results as well. In the spring and summer
of 1991, we administered a questionnaire survey to a government-
wide random sample of Federal employees. Among other things,

the questionnaire asked about participation in the leave-sharing
program. The survey showed that the program was used by many
Federal employees. Almost 20 percent of all respondents said they
had donated annual leave to other employees. Nearly 1 percent
said they had received leave donations from others. These numbers
suggest that many employees are willing to help the relatively few
who find themselves in need of leave donations.

We understand that a number of questions have been raised

about possible refinements in the leave-sharing program. Because
we have not really studied the program, we can offer very little in-

formed advice on the subject. However, our employee attitude sur-

vey did surface employee interest in one possible expansion of the

program that we would offer for your consideration.

The survey revealed that about 30 percent of all respondents had
spouses and other family members who also worked for the Gov-
ernment. The respondents expressed strong interest in seeing the

leave-sharing program changed to allow family members to share
annual leave with each other under any circumstances. Fifty-two

percent of them said it was somewhat to very likely that they
would share annual leave with their spouses or other family mem-
bers in the following year if the law allowed it, and 25 percent said

that such an option would make the more likely to stay in Federal
Government.
We believe that, with proper controls, allowing employees to

share annual leave with spouses and family members for any rea-

son may be an appropriate way to expand the program. We are

aware of situations, for example, where one spouse of a Federal
employee couple has used so much of his or her annual leave at-

tending to their children's needs that family vacations are difficult

to arrange. One spouse has ample leave, the other doesn't. In our
opinion, allowing the couple to share leave in circumstances like

this is a policy the Government should consider adopting.

The concept of allowing employees to obtain help from their

agencies and colleagues when they have exhausted their leave in

medical emergencies is consistent with our past position that the

Government should pay greater attention to employees' work/fam-
ily needs. Progressive employers have learned that programs to
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help employees balance their work and family responsibilities are

good investments that pay high dividends in terms of attracting

and retaining quality employees. We believe that reauthorization of

the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act offers an opportunity for

the Federal Government to make important gains in this area.

That concludes my formal statement. I would be pleased to an-

swer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bowling follows:]

Prepared Statement of Timothy P. Bowling, Associate Director, Federal
Human Resource Management Issues, General Government Division, Gen-
eral Accounting office

Madam Chair and Members of the Subcommittee:
I am pleased to appear here today to present GAO's views on the reauthorization

of the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act of 1988. Under this program, federal

workers are allowed to share their annual leave with fellow employees who are fac-

ing unpaid absences caused by personal or family medical emergencies. Unless the

act is extended or made permanent, the program will terminate on October 31,

1993.

While we have not reviewed the leave sharing program on a governmentwide
basis, we have obtained some information on its operation from three sources. First,

we have reviewed the recent evaluation report issued by the Office of Personnel

Management (OPM), which summarizes information obtained from 71 agencies that

participated in the leave sharing program. Second, we have our own first-hand expe-

rience on the benefits and costs of implementing a voluntary leave sharing program
at GAO. Third, we have the results of a federal employee attitude survey we pub-

lished in 1992 that shows how federal workers view various aspects of federal em-
ployment, including the opportunity to share leave. 1 Our analysis of these sources

of information indicates that the leave sharing program has received widespread
support and acceptance. Moreover, the OPM report and our own experience suggest

that the administrative costs of the leave sharing program are not great. Based on
these sources of information, we believe the program warrants being made perma-
nent.

OPM Report Recommends the Program Be Made Permanent

In its April 30, 1993, report on the 5-year leave sharing experiment, OPM con-

cluded that the program had operated successfully and that agencies and employees
alike favored its continuance. This conclusion was based on responses to an OPM
survey by 65 agencies participating in the voluntary leave transfer program and 6
agencies participating in the voluntary leave bank program. The leave transfer ap-

proach allows employees to donate annual leave to other employees who have ex-

hausted all their available paid leave in a medical emergency, while the leave bank
approach permits employees to contribute annual leave to a leave bank from which
they may make withdrawals when faced with a medical emergency. OPM observed

that, overall, agencies were pleased with the leave sharing program. OPM also

noted that the agencies had incurred approximately $5.1 million in administrative

costs for the program during fiscal years 1991 and 1992.

OPM concluded that both the leave transfer and leave bank approaches to leave

sharing were viable and recommended that both be made part of a permanent pro-

gram. OPM recommended that agencies be permitted to choose either approach

—

or a combination of both—in the future.

Information cited in the OPM report indicates that the leave sharing program is

serving employee needs. For the 65 agenties using the leave transfer approach dur-

ing fiscal years 1991 and 1992, more than 21,000 employees received donations of

over 3.5 million hours of annual leave. Similarly, five of the six agencies that oper-

ated leave banks reported they were well received and supported by their employ-
ees. (One agency terminated its leave bank program and adopted the leave transfer

approach.) About 2,000 employees received almost 500,000 hours of leave from the

five agencies' leave banks during the 2-year period.

JSee "Federal Employment: How Federal Employees View the Government as a Place to

Work" (GAO/GGD-92-91, June 18, 1992).
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GAO's Experience Parallels Governmentwide Results

The leave sharing program has been well supported at GAO as well. Out of a

workforce ofjust over 5,000 people, 65 GAO employees applied to be leave recipients

in our leave transfer program during fiscal years 1991 and 1992. All applications

were approved. In 55 of the cases, the medical emergencies involved the employees

themselves, while in 10 cases family members were facing medical emergencies. In

total, 1,572 employees, or nearly one-third of our staff, donated 20,457 hours of

leave to' their colleagues who needed help.

We estimate that GAO spent about $25,000 a year to administer and monitor

leave transfers under the program. In our view, this is a good investment in light

of the advantages we and our employees receive from the program. As an employer,

we would like to see the program continued.

Governmentwide Employee Survey Shows Support for Leave Sharing

The popularity of leave sharing is supported by our employee attitude survey re-

sults as well. In the spring and summer of 1991, we administered a questionnaire

survey to a governmentwide random sample of federal employees. Among other

things, the questionnaire asked about participation in the leave sharing program.

The survey showed that the program was used by many federal employees: almost

20 percent of all respondents said they had donated annual leave to other employ-

ees. Nearly 1 percent said they had received leave donations from others. These

numbers suggest that many employees are willing to help the relatively few who
find themselves in need of leave donations.

We understand that a number of questions have been raised about possible refine-

ments in the leave sharing program. Because we have not studied the program, we
can offer no informed advice on this subject. However, our employee attitude survey

surfaced employee interest in a possible expansion of the program that we would

offer for your consideration.

The survey revealed that about 30 percent of all respondents had spouses and/

or other family members who also worked for the government. For the purposes of

the survey, other family members were defined as parents, siblings, and children.

The respondents expressed strong interest in seeing the leave sharing program

changed to allow family members to share annual leave with each other under any

circumstances. Fifty-two percent of them said it was somewhat to very likely that

they would share annual leave with their spouses or other family members in the

following year if the law allowed it, and 25 percent said such an option would make

them more likely to stay in federal employment.

We believe that, with proper controls, allowing employees to share annual leave

with spouses and family members for any reason may be an appropriate way to ex-

pand the program. We are aware of situations, for example, where one spouse of

a federal employee couple has used so much of his/her annual leave attending to

their children's needs that family vacations are difficult to arrange. One spouse has

ample leave, but the other doesn't. In our opinion, allowing the couple to share leave

in circumstances like this is a policy the government should consider adopting.

Conclusion

The concept of allowing employees to obtain help from their agencies and col-

leagues when they have exhausted their leave in medical emergencies is consistent

with our past position that the government should pay greater attention to employ-

ees' work/family needs. Progressive employers have learned that programs to help

employees balance their work and family responsibilities are good investments that

pay high dividends in terms of attracting and retaining quality employees. We be-

lieve that reauthorization of the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act offers an op-

portunity for the federal government to make important gains in this area.

That concludes my formal statement. I would be pleased to answer any questions

you might have.

Ms. NORTON. Thank you, Mr. Bowling. First, I would like to rec-

ognize Congresswoman Byrne who has arrived, and ask if she has

any opening statement she'd like to make?
Mrs. Byrne. No, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Thank you.

Mr. Bowling, what is—what does GAO think of the notion of ex-

panding the leave bank program to allow for donations of sick leave

or forfeited annual leave?

Mr. BOWLING. Well, we haven't studied the program and ana-

lyzed the cost data that we think would be necessary to take an
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institutional position on that. I think the concept of expanding the

program and allowing a certain amount of flexibility is good. We
feel, however, that there may be potential costs involved with in-

cluding sick leave or forfeited annual leave. And as a result, with-

out having a better idea of what those costs might be, it would be

hard for us to support that per say.

Ms. NORTON. Could you clarify the question I asked Dr. King
about what the difference is that allows sick leave to be seen as

a cost and annual leave as an accumulation due to the employee

—

due the employee?
Mr. Bowling. The distinction resides in whether the leave is ac-

tually likely to be used or not. If leave is forfeited, that is not

taken, then there's no cost to the Government. The person who
would otherwise have taken it is giving up leave that is worth so

much money as a result of his salary.

Ms. Norton. That one I can understand.
Mr. Bowling. Sick leave is something that is generally not ex-

hausted by the time you retire from Federal service and so that is

leave that also would not necessarily be taken. So, to give that to

a person who otherwise would be taking leave without pay, you are

actually transferring something worth some money to someone. So
there would be a cost to the Government in that scenario.

Ms. NORTON. The question arises, is it necessary? The question

arises, if we use annual leave in the way we're using it, we see 1

percent—only 1 percent of the people using the—do we—is there

any need to go to other kinds of leave?

Mr. Bowling. I think that's an excellent question, and that's the

question we would have as well. From what we've seen, the pro-

gram is very well supported. In our own experience at GAO it was
very well supported. We found that people were getting the leave

that they needed.
Now, Mr. King did mention, and again we haven't audited his re-

port, but Mr. King did mention that there is some evidence that

people do not get all of the leave that they would have wished.
Without looking into those circumstances, it would be hard to say
whether that would be appropriate or not.

Ms. NORTON. And there are probably other ways to address that

such as inter-agency leave transfers and the like?

Mr. Bowling. Those would probably help increase the leave
available to certain individuals, yes.

Ms. NORTON. Well, one of my goals will—is certainly going to be
to keep this a program that saves the Government money. And
therefore that difference is critical because if it simply is gratu-

itous, here's another form of leave, just throw it in the pot, which
may indeed cost the Government money, when no demonstration of

the need has been made, then that would bother me. On the other
hand, if—I am concerned that people exhaust leave and can't find

any other leave, and it seems to me we've got to address that as
well.

Mr. Bowling. Yes. I agree.
Ms. Norton. Does GAO have any data on how much it saves in

its leave-sharing program as a result of the average donor having
a higher average hourly wage than the average donee?
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Mr. Bowling. We have not computed that so we don't have a
number.
Ms. NORTON. Do you have any ballpark figures on that?

Mr. Bowling. We couldn't even guess. I'm sorry. We do feel that

it was very beneficial for the agency as well as for the employees,
however. And we feel that by having this type of flexible program,
it allows us to retain people, to increase employee morale. Arid as

a result, to save money that we might otherwise have to be spent
on recruiting or retraining. So we do feel that the program works
to our benefit, but we have not quantified it to date.

Ms. Norton. Do you have any idea of the purposes for which
leave was taken? Would some purposes stand out as—as occurring

more often when donated leave was used?
Mr. Bowling. Well, yes. We know that the majority of them were

for personal illness as opposed to family emergencies. I believe 55
of the 65 cases tended to be in the personal medical emergency cat-

egory, whereas 10 had family medical emergencies.
Ms. Norton. And yet we didn't have the Family & Medical

Leave Benefit Act then. Nevertheless, you didn't have that many
in family emergencies.
Mr. Bowling. Those were the numbers that we had for 1991 and

1992.
Ms. Norton. The OPM report speaks about expanding medical

emergency to include maternity leave. Would you endorse that rec-

ommendation as well?
Mr. Bowling. We haven't taken an institutional position, but we

have gone on record as saying we support the concept of making
work-family relationships and responsibilities easier to balance.

And to the extent 'that this would do that, we would certainly be
interested in supporting it.

Ms. NORTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Bowling.
Mrs. Byrne?
Mrs. Byrne. No questions, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. I want to thank you for very useful testimony and
we may well be wanted to work further with you as we move to-

ward reauthorization.

I would like to point out for the record that the subcommittee ex-

tended invitations to testify at this hearing to the organizations

which represent Federal employees, the American Federal of Gov-
ernment Employees, the National Treasury Employee's Union, the

National Federal of Federal Employees, the International Federal

of Professional and Technical Engineers, the Federal Managers As-
sociation, and the Professional Managers Association. The Inter-

national Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers was
able to appear today with testimony. They have not appeared today

but have submitted testimony today. The remaining organizations

have indicated that they will submit written statements for the

record.

If there's no objection, I will hold the record open for 2 weeks in

order to permit the inclusion of their statements.
Thank you very much.
The hearing is adjourned.
We have one more witness. Sorry. Who is that? I'm sorry. My

mistake.



21

The International Federation of Professional and Technical Engi-
neers is indeed here. Forgive the error. I'm most anxious, as a mat-
ter of a fact, to hear the employees' side of this issue and very
pleased that you were willing to come personally and testify. Julia
Clark, we'll hear your testimony at this time.

STATEMENT OF JULIA CLARK, ESQUIRE, COUNSEL FOR FED-
ERAL LABOR RELATIONS LEGISLATION, INTERNATIONAL
FEDERATION OF PROFESSIONAL AND TECHNICAL ENGI-
NEERS
Ms. Clark. Chairwoman Norton, coming from you, I know that

that's absolutely the truth. And I want to first tell you that from
my president who was unable to come only because his executive
council is in town and pursuant to our union constitution, he must
be with them this morning. He's not here but otherwise there's
nothing that would have kept him from being here to talk to you
today.
On his behalf and on behalf of our membership, I want to thank

you for holding this important hearing. I'd like to thank the Office
of Personnel Management for recommending that these important
programs be made permanent and I—that the Federal employees
greatly appreciate the benefits of this program. But I think all of
us would be remiss if we didn't say that the real thanks goes to

the employees themselves because it's out of their pockets that this
leave has come. Not out of the Federal Treasury but out of the gen-
erosity of coworkers.

Before this voluntary leave program was put into place, employ-
ees had to go without compensation during an emergency unless
the—at the agency's discretion, the agency decided they were will-

ing to advance leave. Otherwise, these individuals had to suffer not
just a personal tragedy in their lives but they also had to deal with
the economic hardship of going without a paycheck.
But with the ingenuity of Members of Congress and generosity

of Federal workers, I think that we have begun to address this im-
portant problem.
Although there have been a few technical difficulties, I think all

of us agree that overall this is a program that is working and our
members tell us absolutely we want to make it permanent.
The statistics which have been gathered are impressive but, of

course, it's the individual stories that help remind us what this is

all about. And I'd like to thank Candice Clemons who is the—our
legislative representative who did the leg work in gathering our in-

dividual examples.
The first of whom is a person—was a personal friend of mine

who died in February of 1992 of a brain tumor. And he had two
teenage daughters who I knew personally and was the president of
one of our local unions. And while his death came about fairly

quickly, even he, who never took a day of sick leave exhausted all

of his leave, before he passed away. But coworkers, including man-
agement officials whom he had beaten in many negotiations and
arbitrations, donated their leave to see that his family didn't have
to do without.

Similarly, another local of ours in Portsmouth, NH had a mem-
ber who was disabled and sought disability retirement which he
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was sure to get but because that process takes such a long time,
again, he had to exhaust his leave before he could get his retire-

ment. From the generosity of his coworkers, again, mainly orga-
nized by the local union in terms of reaching out to get people to
donate leave, he never had to do without pay until he got his dis-

ability approval.

But, what I'd like to suggest is that I was fortunate recently to
be at the Mare Island Naval Shipyard on an arbitration involving
6,000 workers out there who believed they had been illegally de-
nied—or, illegally forced to take annual leave. And through that
process, we had to find out what people use annual leave for. And
what we found out is those people, by and large, the people who
had very low to negative leave balances were single mothers. They
were dealing with their children. They were going to parents day.
They were dealing with sick children. And they just had no leave
balances.

In fact, I asked one woman in an interview why do you have
such a low leave balance. And she said because I don't have a wife.
We're not just helping out people who have the dramatic illnesses
that we all hope we never incur. But we're helping out people who
every day are struggling to keep their family life going along with
providing for them financially.

I'd also like to respond just a little bit to what occurred already.
And one is that this is a voluntary, self-help program that is—has
worked because of worker involvement. And I think that's gratify-
ing to us as unions to know that something that we promote on a
day-to-day basis actually makes sense and is working.

I'd like to say that I agree in general with OPM's recommenda-
tions. However, I strongly recommend that the choice as to which
leave program or both leave programs be made with proper em-
ployee involvement. And that this is an area which under the law
can be left to collective bargaining if the committee so chooses and
we would recommend that. And for work places where there is no
union, the use of worker committees, worker referendum, what-
ever, to choose which or both of these leave programs should be put
in place. I mean, this program has worked because of employee
participation. That's—you gave them the opportunity. They snowed
you it worked. Let's put them into the decisionmaking process
about which or both programs should be used.

I'd also like to say that I'm very encouraged by Mrs. Morella's
idea of using sick leave transfer and I'm not an expert on this but
I do understand the bookkeeping issue. And annual leave is carried
as a debt on an agency budget whereas sick leave is not. But it's

not all together true to say that sick leave is not a benefit that has
a value that the agency can calculate. And in fact, under certain
circumstances, sick leave—one is able to use one's sick leave, for
instance, to establish retirement eligibility. And that is something
that we'd be happy to work together on finding some happy me-
dium that would allow sick leave to be put in the mix.
And I think another alternative would be to consider expanding

the appropriate uses for ones own sick leave. In other words, for

sicknesses—the sicknesses of your children and so forth, which, at
my particular work place where we have a union—I have a union
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contract, I'm allowed to take my own sick leave to take care of a
sick child. I mean, that's an option.

And I also would say that our organization strongly agrees with
the GAO comment or recommendation that intra-family transfers

without limitation should be allowed.

In conclusion, we think this is a wonderful program. We're really

proud of our federal workers for their generosity, for looking out for

their brothers and sisters in need. And we appreciate you support-
ing them in those efforts.

I'll be happy to answer questions if you have any.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sommerhauser follows:]

Prepared Statement of James E. Sommerhauser, International President,
International Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers

On behalf of the International Federation of Professional and Technical Engi-
neers, I wish to thank you for holding this important hearing on the reauthorization
of the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act. I would also like to thank the Office

of Personnel Management for recommending the voluntary leave transfer and leave

bank experimental programs be made permanent. Federal employees have greatly

appreciated the benefits of receiving donated annual leave through these programs.
I can only sing its praises because of the many advantages it has offered Federal
employees.

Federal employees who had to go without monetary compensation when faced

with an emergency now have some flexibility and a little breathing room. Whereas,
before the programs were implemented, employees who had exhausted their annual
leave due to family or medical emergencies were at the mercy of their agency. Some
agency's would grant advanced leave, but that decision was left to their discretion.

If the agency would not grant the advanced leave, the individual was placed in

"leave without pay" status. As a result, these Federal employees were forced to si-

multaneously deal with an emergency and a devastating economic hardship.
But with a little ingenuity and very generous employees, the voluntary leave

transfer and leave bank programs are operating successfully. I believe I speak for

all when I say "thank you" to the many employees who donated their leave so others
could continue to receive a paycheck while faced with an emergency.
Although there have been a few technical difficulties with the programs, the over-

all message we have received from our Federal locals has been resounding. Please
make the programs permanent. Our locals who have utilized the program have
found it to be an enormous asset which has filled a void that would normally have
devastated many. The statistics gathered are impressive, but hearing about individ-

ual cases proves the need for permanent programs of this nature.
In August of 1991, Mr. Len Beauchamp, president of IFPTE Local 11 found out

he had a terminal brain tumor. He rapidly went through all his sick and annual
leave. The only thing that kept a paycheck coming in and his family supported was
the leave transfer program. Through the generosity of his coworkers, he didn't have
to worry about money. Len passed away February 5, 1992. The leave transfer pro-

gram was a Godsend to Len and his farruly.

On another occasion, Mr. Harry Critchley, a member of IFPTE Local 4, was out
of work from the fall of 1988 to the spring of 1989. He had been released from the
intensive care unit at the Southern Maine Medical Center, and soon after found he
had to be readmitted to the hospital. Shortly before entering the hospital, he applied
for disability retirement. His prospects of receiving approval were encouraging, but
it wouldn't become effective until early spring, and Harry had run out of annual and
sick leave. His coworkers and friends came to his aid through the voluntary leave
transfer program. With their help, Harry was able to sustain himself until he re-

ceived his retirement.
In conclusion, employees don't want to see their coworkers and families without

any financial support because of an unforeseen emergency. Our Federal workers are
constantly being asked to give more than their fair share. With the economic crisis

of the last 13 years, the law should be made permanent to allow them to help each
other in "their" time of need. Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Ms. Clark. Especially for

the—for the examples from real lives of real people. That's very im-
portant for this record.
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You indicate that unions should be involved in choosing which of

the two programs or some combination agencies' use. That would
certainly be my inclination. I wonder how the programs have been
selected now?
Ms. CLARK. It's my understanding at this point that it has been

an agency decision. Now, that doesn't mean that on a case-by-case
basis that unions with good working relationships with their man-
agers haven't been involved. But that's not—that's not built into

the program that way.
At this point, the way it works is since under the current pro-

gram the agency can only do the leave bank or the leave transfer,

and it makes sense since it was an experiment to be able to com-
pare those two programs, the agency typically would come out with
a proposal, we're going to establish a leave transfer program. The
unions would be involved in negotiating impact and implementa-
tion. In other words, how that program is implemented but not in

the choice of one or both should be used at that agency.
And I'm just suggesting that if we—if the legislation is written

so that it's—the agency has delegated authority to choose leave
transfer, leave bank, or both, then that will eliminate our collective

bargaining rights involved in that choice. We will get to bargain
over how it is set up, how we choose members of the board, say,

in a leave bank situation, but not in the choice of whether we
should have one or the other, or both, of those programs.
Ms. NORTON. So you're suggesting that the legislation would

have to explicitly indicate that
Ms. Clark. No, my—all I'm saying is as long as you authorize

the agencies—all it takes is if you authorize the agency, delegate
them authority to make that selection specifically in the legislation,

then that would preclude us.

Ms. NORTON. So if we want—that is what I'm trying to get at.

If we want, in fact, the flexibility in the agency somewhere, with
the union for example, if the point is to allow that flexibility, how
does one do it and make sure that the—that there is employment
in selecting the appropriate program?
Ms. Clark. The clearest way, I think, would be to do so explicitly

by stating that the program or programs to be selected by the
agency would be done so through collective bargaining when a
union is recognized, or through some other form of worker involve-

ment.
Ms. Norton. Yes.
Ms. Clark. We'd be glad to work on language and make sure it's

appropriate and consistent with other law.

Ms. Norton. Now, you said that—did you say that you worked
for an agency which allowed you to use sick leave when a child was
sick?

Ms. CLARK. Well, I work for a labor union and I'm also a member
of the labor union. We negotiate with our president over our wages
and benefits. But for us, we can use our sick leave for a family
member.
Ms. Norton. I just wanted to clarify that because the Family

Medical Leave Act does not of course allow any time off for

Ms. Clark. No, this is a negotiated benefit.
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Ms. Norton. I would appreciate any—and you heard the testi-

mony today. It would be useful to the committee if you have any
comments later on that you might want to write to us on the sug-

gestions that were made, particularly from the OPM and in its re-

port.

And I'd like to ask Mrs. Byrne if she has any questions or com-
ments?
Mrs. Byrne. I just have one question. You were talking about

employee participation and then we have the suggestion we start

going crossagency. I see kind of a mish mash happening here if

we're not very careful. That we're taking a basically good idea

Ms. Clark. Right. And making it more complicated.

Mrs. Byrne [continuing]. And making it more complicated that

it should be. Would you help us as this language is developed? I

understand that participation by employees is important but if

we've got DOT employees making one decision and then Treasury
employees making another decision, and then we go crossagency,

we're taking a basically good idea and flumoxing it up.

Ms. Clark. Right. And we certainly wouldn't want to complicate

the situation. We'd be glad to work with you, Congresswoman, to

make sure that doesn't happen.
Mrs. Byrne. Great. Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mrs. Byrne.
I'd also like to endorse the notion of let's keep it simple and not

increase the bureaucracy any more than we're going to increase the
money. I do think that to the extent that there's an agency with
a surplus and another agency without any, then we have the prob-

lem that we revealed in OPM's testimony that some people were
actually not able to find enough leave. That particularly if you're

not going to use sick leave, we must find a way to deal with short-

falls.

One of the things I'm going to be looking at very closely in this

legislation is cost because we have few enough programs that do
not increase costs and that I'd just like us to—this is a wonderful
reform and the other is bureaucracy. Because there are so many
programs that start out on the right foot, and this is a wonderful
program, and become encased in bureaucracies that employees no
longer see the net benefit.

But I very much appreciate your testimony. It's been particularly

helpful for our record, Ms. Clark.
Ms. Clark. Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Now indeed I think I have heard from the last wit-

ness and I appreciate all again who testified.

This hearing is adjourned.
Thank you very much.
[Whereupon, at 12:10 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

[Additional material received for the record follows:]

Prepared Statement of Helene A. Benson, President, Professional Managers
Association

The Professional Managers Association (PMA), a national association of Federal
mid-level managers, recommends that the leave sharing program, authorized by the
Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act of 1988, be reauthorized.
The need for leave sharing arises with respect to Federal employees' own medical

conditions because the Federal Government does not provide short-term disability
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benefits for its employees. An employee's sick leave and annual leave had been the
only source of income protection for employees temporarily unable to work because
of their medical condition. Thus, until the Federal Government provides short-term
disability benefits for its workforce, the leave sharing program fills a vital need in

that respect. An employee's annual leave had been the only source of income protec-

tion for employees temporarily unable to work because of a family member's medical
condition. Thus, the leave sharing program helps employees balance their work and
family responsibilities.

We suggest the following six changes to current law.

First, we recommend that donation of forfeited annual leave to a leave bank or

a leave transfer program be permitted. We make this suggestion for two reasons.

We believe that it is inappropriate for employees to be pressured or encouraged to

forfeit their annual leave. Such forfeitures should be actively discouraged. Moreover,
we do not believe the Government should profit, as it does now, if employees do for-

feit annual leave—instead, the forfeited annual leave should be applied to the needs
of employees.

Second, we recommend that employees be allowed to make a contribution to a
leave bank in one leave year to be applied toward membership for the following
leave year.

Third, we suggest that agencies be allowed to operate simultaneously a leave
transfer program and a leave bank program covering the same employees.

Fourth, we recommend the elimination of the requirement that the sick and an-
nual leave the employees earns while using transferred leave be set aside in sepa-
rate accounts for use after the medical emergency is ended, so that employees could
use this leave during their medical emergencies if needed.

Fifth, we recommend eliminating the prohibition against employees of an agency
with a leave bank program from participating in the leave transfer program of other
agencies.

Sixth, we recommend excluding advance leave from reconsideration in determin-
ing whether any paid leave is available to the employee.
Thank you for the opportunity to express PMA's support for this popular program

and to make recommendations for improving it.

Prepared Statement of Robert S. Keener, President, National Federation of
Federal Employees

On behalf of the National Federation of Federal Employees, (NFFE), we appre-
ciate the opportunity to comment on the legislation to reauthorize the Federal Em-
ployees Leave Sharing Act of 1988, P.L. 100-566. We wish to commend the Office

of Personnel Management for recommending that the voluntary leave transfer and
leave bank experimental programs be made permanent.

Progressive employers recognize the advantages of paying greater attention to em-
ployee's work/family needs. These employers recognize that programs that attempt
to balance the work and family responsibilities of their employees are worthwhile
investments that help attract and retain quality employees.

Prior to the implementation of this experiment, Federal employees were com-
pletely at the mercy of their agency when a family emergency arose, and the em-
ployee had little or no annual or sick leave left. Although the agency could allow
an advancement of annual leave, or sick leave if it was for the employee rather than
a family member (unfortunately, federal regulations prohibit using sick leave to care

for family members), this leave had to be paid back. This option left many employ-
ees in a constant debit status and are always struggling to catch up and retain

enough leave for emergencies.
Another unsatisfactory option for employees was to request leave without pay

(LWOP). The granting of LWOP is entirely at the discretion of the agency. It is less

likely that newly hired employees would be permitted to take LWOP, and relatively

few employees can afford to do so.

NFFE suggests that the Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act be made perma-
nent. This legislation should allow employees who are in who are in a use or lose

leave status to donate their excess leave. Although this measure would add some
cost to the government (in that forfeited leave would now be used by some other

employee), we believe that the benefits gained outweigh the costs.

In conclusion, NFFE requests that any permanent legislation clearly state that

the leave sharing and leave bank programs are fully negotiable. This would include

the decision to establish a program, the implementation, and the development of all

applicable policies and practices.
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Again, we appreciate the opportunity to submit our views on the reauthorization

of the Federal Leave Sharing Act.

Prepared Statement of Daniel M. Smith, President, National Council of
Social Security Management Associations

The National Council of Social Security Management Associations (SSMA) strong-

ly supports permanent reauthorization of P.L. 100-566, which permitted federal

agencies to establish voluntary leave bank or leave transfer programs for the five

year period ending October 31, 1993. Bearing out our earlier testimony in support

of establishment of the leave transfer programs, there are many SSA employees in

need and generous co-workers who have welcomed the program as a means of help-

ing them. Voluntary leave sharing benefits caused by the lack of a short term dis-

ability program.
. .

SSMA members are almost 4,000 managers and supervisors working in SSA field

offices across the United States. Founded 22 years ago, we provide field office man-

agers with the opportunity to consult with SSA's leadership and to work with them

in support of SSA programs. We provide direct service to more than 41 million

Americans receiving Social Security benefits, the 5.3 million Americans receiving

Supplemental Security Income (SSI), and the 135 million taxpayers and their em-

ployers who contribute Social Security payroll taxes.

Social Security field offices and teleservice centers are scattered throughout the

country. Some of our facilities are small, such as branch offices which typically may
have as few as four or five employees. The relatively small size of many of our of-

fices and the fact that they are scattered geographically has a special significance

in terms of how well the leave transfer program is working.

We endorse OPM's recommendation that the leaving sharing authorization be

modified to permit agencies to establish either a leave sharing program, a leave

bank, or to operate both simultaneously. We believe that operating both in the best

option. Many employees want to make personal gifts to specific federal employee co-

workers and friends, and GAO reports that agencies are satisfied with the way in

which leave-transfer programs are working. The leave-transfer programs clearly

should be continued.
At the same time, a leave bank option provides another type of opportunity for

leave sharing which would be highly desirable. We understand that a leave bank
enables employees who qualify to obtain leave more quickly than through leave

transfer. We believe that many employees at SSA would be more comfortable with

the greater degree of privacy attendant to a leave bank. In consideration of SSA's

field office structure, establishment of a leave bank could be especially advantageous

at our agency. Currently at SSA, only the leave sharing option exists. Without a

leave bank, higher graded employees tend to donate leave to the lower-graded em-

ployees in their offices. The leave bank provision would provide lower-graded em-

ployees with an opportunity to make a minimum contribution and ensure their own
ability to obtain leave from an agency-wide leave pool should they need it.

This problem could also be ameliorated by another beneficial change suggested by

OPM. If one to one leave transfers could be from an individual at one agency to an

individual in a different agency, friends and family in the larger federal employee
community would have the opportunity to help specific employees facing personal

or family medical emergency. There are multiple federal facilities in many locations

in the country and inter-agency friendships frequently arise among the employees.

There also are many extended families with federal employee family members at

more than one agency. Permitting cross-agency leave transfers provides enlarged op-

portunities for friend-to-friend and family generosity to those in need and could re-

lieve any subtle pressure felt by co-workers of needy employees in small federal of-

fices. As the survey conducted by GAO in the spring of 1991 attests, more than 50

percent of respondents said they would like to share annual leave with spouses and
family members in the following year and 25 percent said that the government's

making that option available to them would increase the likelihood that they would
stay in federal employment.
These kind of flexibilities will not result in additional costs to the government but

will enhance the well-being of its employees. To the extent that the program is ex-

panded to better meet the needs of federal employees, federal agencies will them-
selves benefit in the long run. As a result of leave transfer opportunities, agencies

are frequently able to retain employees who might otherwise have to be replaced.

The costs of recruiting and training new employees are saved. In addition, the agen-

cy—as well as co-worker leave donors—earn increased goodwill and appreciation

from the assisted employee.
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We have no objection to two additional recommendations made by OPM: (1) elimi-

nation of the requirement that sick and annual leave the employee earns while

using transferred leave must be set aside in separate accounts for use only after

the medical emergency has ended; (2) elimination of the "advanced leave" provision

in determining whether an employee is eligible for leave-sharing. These the com-

mon-sense changes which advance the goals of the program without creating prob-

lems in its administration.

Thank you for considering our views.

Prepared Statement of Ronald J. Stern, President, Patent Office
Professional Association

It is my understanding that your subcommittee recently took testimony concern-

ing extension of the Voluntary Leave Transfer Program. Our Association did not

learn of the hearing until it was too late, but, would like to enter our comments

and recommendations also.

Our Association has had some experience with this very valuable program for fed-

eral employees. We are an Association of approximately two thousand professional

employees in an agency of over 5000 employees. Three leave recipients in our agen-

cy passed away after having participated in the Voluntary Leave Transfer Program.

They and their families were very glad for the support from fellow employees

through the donation of annual leave. It helped make a very tough personal crisis

a little easier for the employees and their families by alleviating financial hardship

during the emergency.
In another situation, the program was instrumental in allowing a husband to

nurse his wife and care for their infant daughter prior to his wife passing away.

The program served as a financial salvation for this employee. He was incurring

daily expenses for custodial care of his wife and daughter which were well above

his own daily salary since his medical coverage did not allow for such custodial care.

This employee averted financial disaster and was able to spend precious time with

his wife and daughter by caring for them himself prior to her death.

Unfortunately, other employees with perceived "lesser" emergencies were forced

to borrow advanced sick and annual leave rather than be permitted to participate

in the program even though they might have had leave donors willing to donate.

As an example, a women employee had an emergency operation and was out of the

office for almost two months. She should have qualified for the Voluntary Leave

Transfer Program but was told instead to request advanced sick and annual leave

to cover the emergency. Our agency head had disapproved our negotiated agreement

on the Voluntary Leave Transfer Program, which would have provided access to the

program, and the agency was unwilling to qualify such an employee for the pro-

Due to this narrow-minded view of the program, the employee now finds herself

pregnant with no leave to use while out on maternity leave and with a year and

three quarters of work ahead of her, barring any illness to her or her newborn, to

accrue enough sick leave to get her back to zero. The Association hopes that the

agency will agree to provide retroactive help for this employee. Clearly, this was the

type of situation the Voluntary Leave Transfer Program sought to prevent.

It is our perception that a large proportion of the employees participating in the

program have been of lower GS grades than those donating the leave. The reason

for this seems to be that less senior employees have not had as much time to build

up a nestegg of leave and are impacted more when a lengthy medical emergency

occurs. Then too, the Patent and Trademark Office has a preponderance of its em-

ployees in the lower grades. This apparent heavier usage of the program by lower

graded employees and the fact that most of the higher graded and longer term em-

ployees have larger amounts of annual leave built up to serve as donors seems to

substantiate an initial assumption made by Congress. The assumption was that

higher graded employees with the leave to spare would serve as donors for lower

graded, shorter term employees who had not built up a large leave balance and who

experienced a lengthy medical emergency.
Thus, the federal government receives a financial benefit in the use ot higher

hourly cost annual leave from more senior employees being donated to payJ;he lower-

hourly cost of less senior employees experiencing medical emergencies. The federal

government receives a further financial benefit in that any uneven excess of annual

leave donated to a leave recipient which is not used during the medical emergency

is forfeited.
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In the final analysis, it would appear that employees are gaining a valuable em-

ployee benefit which is not only cost effective for the federal government, but, may,

in fact, actually result in a net financial savings to the federal government.

Our Association believes that the Voluntary Leave Transfer Program has been a

huge success in our agency and very valuable to the employees who were approved

for the program. The Association is looking forward to having a negotiated agree-

ment in effect some time in the near future so that more employees will be able

to qualify for the program and not be forced to work off huge negative balances of

The Association strongly endorses extension of the existing program. However, the

Association strongly urges that your subcommittee look into expanding the concept

of leave banks for employees along with involving employees in the process by allow-

ing them to serve on a selection board for potential recipients. After all, it is the

employee's annual leave which is being approved for transfer to others.

The leave banks that have been operating on a limited experimental basis in a

few agencies should be evaluated for thedr benefits. Once the leave banks have been

determined to be beneficial to employees and the government, they should be made
available to agencies government-wide. Professional employees at the Patent and

Trademark Office are very willing to be included as guinea pigs in any additional

leave bank experiments, if leave banks are not extended government-wide.

Thank you for allowing our Association to have our experiences and recommenda-

tions made of record before your subcommittee.

Prepared Statement of John SturdiVant, President, American Federation of
Government Employees

The American Federation of Government Employees, AFL-CIO, appreciates this

opportunity to encourage the House Post Office and Civil Service Subcommittee On
Compensation and Employee Benefits oh Post Office and Civil Service to continue

on a permanent basis leave sharing programs for federal employees. AFGE rep-

resents over 700,000 federal employees throughout the nation.

For five years, federal employees with medical or personal emergencies who have

exhausted all of their accumulated paid leave have been able to receive donated

leave from their coworkers. This experimental program, known as the Federal Em-
ployees Leave Sharing Act of 1988, is scheduled to expire this fall on October 31,

1993. Because of the good experiences with this experimental program, AFGE sup-

ports a permanent leave sharing program.
Unlike many employers in the private

1

and non-federal public sectors, the federal

government does not offer any short-term disability benefits. The 1988 five-year ex-

periment with leave sharing in effect has allowed federal employees who have ex-

hausted their own paid leave to seek some sort of short-term disability support not

from their employer, but from their fellcAv workers. Not only has this program been

cost-neutral, but indeed it may have reduced the overall payroll budget, as the hour-

ly rate of donated leave ($15.92, according to the Office of Personnel Management)

has far exceeded the hourly rate for recipients ($11.53, as found by OPM). Thus,

the establishment of this leave sharing program has once again demonstrated that

responsive personnel practices are good business.

Today's workforce is even more demanding of leave sharing benefits than the 1988

workforce. Federal employees, male and female, are more likely to be either a single

head of household, or part of a household in which there are two working parents

and no stay at home parents. When a medical or personal emergency occurs in to-

day's family, the wage earner is often called upon to attend the family's needs.

Without sufficient paid leave, today's worker faces critical choices between the job

and the home emergency. Therefore, federal leave sharing must become permanent.

AFGE suggests that several modifications to the present program be imple-

mented. Under the present system, each agency can establish either one of two

leave sharing plans, a voluntary leave transfer program or a voluntary leave bank

program. We believe that agencies should be allowed to offer both programs or a

combination of the two. Many federal employees would choose to donate accumu-

lated leave to a leave bank (where the recipient remains anonymous), even on a reg-

ular basis, without the intrusion of connecting to the personal trauma of the needy

recipient, as occurs in the leave transfer program.
Second, AFGE suggests that the permanent leave sharing programs permit the

donation of accumulated sick leave in addition to accumulated annual leave. This

option is included in H.R. 2052, and will encourage even more federal employees to

participate in leave sharing.
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Third, AFGE suggests that employees be permitted to donate leave to recipients

in another agency. This will facilitate the leave requirements of a family where both

wage earners are federal employees. There is no reason why one spouse should not

be able to donate leave to the other spouse in need, even if the other spouse works
for another federal agency. Since the overall leave obligation of the federal govern-

ment is reduced, this provision will further encourage cost savings.

Finally, AFGE suggests that the permanent program eliminate the current provi-

sion requiring a separate account for set aside leave earned while using leave shar-

ing. This requirement causes unnecessary confusion to the employee and agency ad-

ministering two sets of leave accounts, and only defers a benefit when most needed.

In conclusion, AFGE endorses legislation converting the leave sharing experiment

into a permanent personnel option for the needs of today's federal workers.

Prepared Statement of Robert M. Tobias, President, National Treasury
Employees Union

Madam Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee:
I am Robert M. Tobias, National President of the National Treasury Employees

Union (NTEU), representing over 150,000 federal workers. I want to thank you for

your interest in the federal leave sharing program as well as for your leadership

on the many other issues important to federal workers and retirees. It has been a

distinct pleasure to work with you as the new Chair of the Compensation and Em-
ployee Benefits Subcommittee.
The first federal leave sharing program was enacted in 1986 to come to the assist-

ance of a husband and wife who happened to be NTEU members. The wife had just

learned that she suffered from terminal cancer. Several hundred employees—both

management and bargaining unit members—came to their aid and donated approxi-

mately 5000 hours of sick leave and 1500 hours of annual leave.

In 1987, the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) authorized a leave sharing

experiment for not more than three federal employees. Over 240 individuals sought

participation in the pilot program. By October of 1988, the President had signed the

Federal Employees Leave Sharing Act into law. It is this important federal em-
ployee benefit that this Subcommittee seeks to reauthorize today.

Because the federal government does not provide short term disability insurance

to its workforce, sick leave tends to serve as the primary source of income protection

for workers who are affected by sickness or injury. Federal leave sharing can pro-

vide a further measure of income replacement to these employees. Although there

is no guarantee that an employee will receive the leave he or she requires, over

23,000 federal workers benefited from the program in Fiscal Years 1991 and 1992.

The program's success has been largely due to the generosity of federal employees.

Reauthorization of the program, with several important amendments, will provide

a stronger program with even greater employee participation in the future.

Studies have consistently shown that employer programs that assist employees in

balancing their work and family responsibilities reap important benefits to the em-
ployer. Labor Secretary Robert Reich probably said it best when he recently stated

that "American's most forward-looking companies treat their workers as a key com-

petitive asset to be developed rather than as a cost to be cut." OPM has concurred

that the leave sharing program has provided significant benefit to the government

—

not the least of which is in terms of attracting and retaining quality employees.

According to the General Accounting Office, 71 agencies have participated in the

leave sharing program. The agencies, in responding to OPM on the merits of con-

tinuing the program, have suggested several sensible program alterations with

which we agree.

OPM has endorsed in its report to Congress and we believe as well that agencies

should be free to operate both a voluntary leave transfer program and a voluntary

leave bank program. By permitting a combination of the two programs, maximum
flexibility can be achieved. Under the leave transfer program, federal workers can

donate annual leave to their deserving colleagues. Employees donating leave

through this system have the personal satisfaction of helping their fellow workers

in need. Sixty-five agencies have participated in this program.
Participation in the leave bank program permits workers to donate leave anony-

mously. The six agencies that have operated leave banks have stated that they be-

lieve the bank offers privacy and more equitable treatment of employees. Employees

we represent at the Internal Revenue Service, one of the agencies operating a leave

bank, have indicated to us that they would prefer a leave transfer system so that

they might contribute leave to specific coworkers. Some IRS employees have added
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that there is little motivation to contribute annual leave when they are unable to

dedicate it to a friend or coworker.

In Fiscal Years 1991 and 1992, 3.5 million hours of annual leave were donated

through the leave transfer system, while only 500,000 hours of leave were available

under the leave bank program. I urge that in reauthorizing the leave sharing pro-

grams, flexibility is provided for federal agencies to offer a combination of the two

programs—in consultation with agency employees and their representatives.

We also agree with OPM's assessment that the present restriction on interagency

transfers of annual leave should be eliminated. In addition, there is strong interest

among employees in allowing the transfer of leave among family members under

any circumstances. In its testimony before this Committee, the GAO stated that this

may very well be an appropriate way to expand the program. Eliminating the prohi-

bition on interagency annual leave transfers a step in the right direction—allowing

leave transfers between family members for any reason is the next logical step and

we urge this Committee to study its possible implementation.

Moreover, we agree with OPM's assessment that the requirement that employees

set aside up to 40 hours of annual and 40 hours of sick leave in separate accounts

as a cushion to be available following the medical emergency be eliminated. It is

during the medical emergency that this leave is most needed and it makes little

sense to require that it be set aside.

Finally, we have several other suggestions for improving and expanding the fed-

eral leave sharing program. Under current law, employees are limited to donating

no more than one-half the annual leave they accrue during the leave year. If they

have "use or lose" leave time available, they cannot donate more than the number
of hours for which they are scheduled to work and receive pay before the end of the

leave year. Although agencies have the authority to waive these annual leave re-

strictions in unusual circumstances, this is rarely done. During the 1991 annual

leave year, $108 million in annual leave was forfeited. Although the government

reaps a substantial benefit each year due to the forfeiture of annual leave, annual

leave is nonetheless a federal employee benefit that belongs to the employees. Fed-

eral workers in "use or lose" situations should be permitted to either return this

leave to the federal government or, in the alternative, dedicate it to their agency

leave sharing program. This would not only permit a greater number of the employ-

ees requesting leave time to be served, but in addition it seems, would provide addi-

tional benefit to the government in terms of retaining an even greater number of

employees who should otherwise have to be replaced and retrained at a substantial

cost.

We also urge this Committee to review the possibility of allowing sick leave to

be contributed to the leave sharing program. OPM states that a significant portion

of federal employee sick leave goes unused and therefore, its inclusion in the pro-

gram would be extremely expensive. If this proves too costly, perhaps a system can

be established that allows a percentage of an employee's unused sick leave to be

transferred to the leave sharing program. We support Congresswoman Morella's leg-

islation, H.R. 2052, which seeks to modify the program to permit the transfer of sick

leave and hope this issue will receive thorough review during the reauthorization

process.

Thank you again for the opportunity to present our views on the Federal Employ-

ees Leave Sharing Act.
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